## **Among the Mormons**

## A Survey of Current Literature

Edited by Ralph W. Hansen

Politics is perhaps the only profession for which no preparation is thought necessary.

Robert Louis Stevenson

As is all too evident from the newspapers, we are again approaching that quadrennial time when nominations for the office of President will be made by American political parties. Forty years ago the Democratic Party selected as its candidate New York Governor Alfred E. Smith, who in the ensuing campaign suffered humiliation because of his religious beliefs. Religious bigotry—especially anti-Catholicism—has been a part of the American political scene for over a century. John F. Kennedy won a close election in 1960, thus broaching the barrier to major office for Catholics, but during Kennedy's campaign America's bigots unleashed a vitriolic attack on the Catholic Church and, of course, the man who wanted to be President of the "land of the free."

Mormons are certainly not strangers to the agonies of religious intolerance, as their early history will attest. After the practice of polygamy was suspended in 1890 and Utah was admitted to statehood in 1896, a slow change came about in the relations between Mormons and Gentiles. This change is particularly evident in America's magazines, where, in contrast with sixty years ago, a remarkably small number of unfavorable articles about the Church have appeared in recent years.

Will the honeymoon last? Of course, no one knows the answer, but there is evidence that change is occurring. The catalyst is Michigan's Governor George Romney, a practicing member of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. From recent evidence it seems likely that the closer Romney approaches the nomination, the more scurrilous will be the printed anti-Mormon attacks, and should he win the nomination, we can reasonably expect a virtual flood of irresponsible pamphlets, broadsides, and articles.

Of course, Romney has been good press for quite some time, and during this

past year magazine articles about him have been reasonable in that they did not attack his religious beliefs, but rather reported them with a minimum of editorial comment. The signs of change appear in an article by Warren Boroson, "George Romney: Man and Mormon," which appeared in the May-June, 1967, issue of Fact. Fact is published by Ralph Ginzburg, whose claim to fame is in the realm of publishing material that has gotten him into trouble with the law and may well land him in jail. The magazine is nationally distributed and carries advertisements similar to those in the underground newspapers hawked in the Haight-Ashbury district of San Francisco and other hippie centers of this country: "Fat Semi-Attached Married Woman, whose husband can't cut the mustard," and "Mature Male . . . [who] seeks a lady of passion." In short, this is a publication where everything goes—except responsibility.

Having discredited Fact for most readers, I hasten to add that it makes little difference who publishes this kind of literature or how vile it appears. Mormons should be aware of it and read it because it will have an increasingly wide distribution among their friends throughout the nation as the campaign intensifies. It is also a chastening demonstration of how an ill-intentioned person can make Mormons look positively absurd by selecting a few items of the folk theology (and a few of Brigham Young's more ribald and ephemeral comments) and calling the result "Mormonism." (The same technique, of course, would be devastating to any group ideology, from Catholicism to Ginzburg's own "avantgarde" hedonism.)

Boroson criticizes the Church for not preparing its adherents to think for themselves, and quotes William J. Whalen's The Latter-day Saints in the Modern World (which he depends on heavily as "the best book on the Mormons") to the effect that Mormons are not concerned with the affairs of this world. "For Mormons," says Whalen, "to present the Mormon answer to the profound problems which concern Christian and secular scholars . . . the threat of nuclear annihilation, . . . the role of the city, psychoanalysis—is to expect too much." "Still another of Romney's failings," writes Boroson, "is his tendency to be dictatorial"—ergo, "Mormonism is a dictatorial religion." Finally, Boroson accuses Romney (by quoting another writer) of having a "horse-opera sense of morality, which early divides the world into good guys and bad guys."

The next act in our real-life drama is a new magazine called Avant-Garde, which has not been published as this is written. Potential subscribers are being enticed in national advertising with a sex motif and a listing of articles to appear in the first issue, among which is one entitled "George Romney's Bizarre Religious Beliefs." Avant-Garde calls itself the "voice of the Turned-On Generation."

Book reviews are not often gristy enough to warrant commentary in a bibliographical essay of this nature, but Christopher Lasch has an excellent and erudite essay on contemporary Mormonism in the January 26, 1967, issue of The New York Review of Books (Lasch is reviewing three recent works on Mormonism: Turner's The Mormon Establishment, Mullen's The Latter-day Saints, and Flanders's Nauvoo: Kingdom on the Mississippi). Mormons, says Lasch, were originally the dispossessed, but "from posing a challenge to the American way of

life, Mormonism has become a defense of its most reactionary aspects." Obviously well-read in Mormon history and sociology, Lasch pontificates on an additional array of Mormon related topics:

On Mormon influence: "It is not as a religious force that Mormonism now makes itself felt." Mormonism "makes itself felt precisely in the degree to which the Mormon influence has ceased to be distinguishable from any other vested interest."

On polygamy: Lasch takes the view that women among the Mormons have always held a distinguished position, a view opposite to Turner, whom Lasch criticizes for interpreting polygamy as a demonstration that women were held in low esteem in the Mormon culture.

On politics: "The political prominence of Mormons and Catholics testifies not to the growing power of those religions, but to their assimilation into American society."

On Mullen: "The best that can be said is that it is no worse than the books Mormons write about themselves. . . ."

On Mormon history: ". . . the truth about the Mormons—at least about their history—contains nothing particularly scandalous. The absence of falsehoods [in Mullen], however, does not necessarily add up to historical truth."

On Flanders: "In the history of Anglo-American society, the Mormons are so clearly a pathological symptom that a historian could not address himself to the Mormons, it would seem, without asking himself what kind of society could have produced them." Flanders did not.

On the future of Mormonism: "The ultimate fate of American minorities is to become tourist attractions . . . but the tourist boom means . . . the same thing . . . whenever the past has been piously 'restored,' roped off, and put on display—not the vitality, but the decadence of a way of life."

Speaking of decadence, a potential rival (dare we say collaborator?) of Dialogue has been resurrected from the grave. Ten years ago this writer served with a small group of men at BYU who gave birth to Brigham Young University Studies. At the organizational meetings there was opposition to the venture. One brother expressed the belief that a learned journal could never succeed at BYU, and therefore should not be attempted. Attempted it was, and for a brief period there was some hope that something worthwhile had been created, but over the last few years the Studies almost fulfilled the prophecy of its detractors. We learned from the Church News of September 9, 1967, that the Studies was being "revitalized" to gear the magazine to "serious LDS readers everywhere and . . . not just for BYU scholars" and received the first copy just as this was off to press. Welcome Brigham Young University Studies! We look forward to reviewing your articles in this column next year.

## PERIODICAL ARTICLES OF MORMON INTEREST

Alexander, Thomas G. "Charles S. Zane, Apostle of the New Era," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXIV (Fall, 1966), 290-314.

"Archeology Reveals Mormon History," History News (March, 1967), 53-54. Activities of the Nauvoo Restoration, Inc.

- Arrington, Leonard J. "Inland to Zion; Mormon Trade on the Colorado River, 1864-1867," Arizona and the West, VIII (Autumn, 1966), 239-250.
- Ashliman, D. L. "The Image of Utah and the Mormons in Nineteenth-Century Germany," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Summer, 1967), 209-227.

  German writers of the nineteenth century on the subject of Mormonism and Utah
- Bennion, Glynn. "A Pioneer Cattle Venture of the Bennion Family," Utah Historical Quarterly, XXXIV (Fall, 1966), 315-325.
- Bigler, David L. "The Crisis at Fort Limhi, 1858," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Spring, 1967), 121-136.
- Brooks, Juanita. "Diary of the Mormon Battalion Mission," New Mexico Historical Review, XLII (July, 1967), 165-209.
  - Diary of John D. Lee with the Mormon Battalion.
- Brooks, Juanita. "The Mountain Meadows: Historic Stopping Place on the Spanish Trail," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Spring, 1967), 137-146.
- Carlson, Alvar Ward. "Rural Settlement Patterns in the San Luis Valley: A Comparative Study," Colorado Magazine, XLII (Spring, 1967), 111+.

  Early settlements in Colorado, including the Mormon settlements.
- Cheville, Roy A. "One Hundred and Forty-Five Years of the Latter Day Saints Movement," Encounter: Creative Theological Scholarship, XXVI (Winter, 1965), 19-38.
  - Reorganized LDS history.
- "A Church in the News: Story of Mormon Success," U.S. News and World Report, LXI (September 26, 1966), 90-92.
- Clark, A.L. "The Story Maude Adams Never Told," True West, XIV (May-June, 1967), 32+.
- "Cliffhanger," Reporter, XXXV (December 15, 1966), 16-17.

  Comparison of Adam Clayton Powell's problems with the failure to seat B. H. Roberts.
- Condit, C. W. "Mormon Tabernacle," Progressive Architecture, XLVII (November, 1966), 158-61.
  - Appropriate for the Tabernacle's 100th birthday.
- Conway, J.F. "Migrants in the Promised Land," America, CXV (September 10, 1966), 253-5.
- Davies, G.K. "History of the Presbyterian Church in Utah," Journal of Presbyterian History, XLII (June, 1965), 139-40.
- Fisher, Bernard H. "Moment of Decision," Guideposts (September, 1967), 2-5. By a Mormon Congressional Medal of Honor winner.
- Fleming, L.A. "The Settlements of the Muddy, 1865 to 1871: A Godforsaken Place," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Spring, 1967), 147-172.
- Florin, Lambert. "Corinne, Utah," Desert, XXX (September, 1967), 34.
- Hardy, B. Carmon. "The American Siberia: Mormon Prisoners in Detroit in the 1880's," Michigan History, L (September, 1966), 197-210.
- Hendrickson, Audra. "Those Mystifying Mormons," Extension (July, 1967), 24-26. Published by Catholic Church Extension Society of the U.S.A.
- Jonas, Frank H. "The 1966 Election in Utah," The Western Political Quarterly, XX (June, 1967), 602-606.

- Jennings, Warren A. "Factors in the Destruction of the Mormon Press in Missouri, 1833," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Winter, 1967), 57-76.
- Kildare, Maurice. "Doctor Grandma French," Frontier Times, XLI (June-July, 1967), 14-71.
- Lasch, Christopher. "Burned over Utopia," The New York Review of Books (January 26, 1967).
  - A joint review of Turner, Mullen, and Flanders.
- Mauss, Armand L. "Mormonism and Secular Attitudes Toward Negroes," Pacific Sociological Review (Fall, 1966), 91-99.
- Merson, Ben. "Husbands With More Than One Wife," Ladies' Home Journal, LXXXIV (June, 1967), 78, 106-111.
- "Mormon Waiver Watched," Christianity Today (April 28, 1967), 41-42.

  Mormon Chaplains.
- "Mormons-Prosperity and Protest," Time (April 14, 1967), 104.
- Murray, Robert R. "Mormon Money," Lawyers Title News (July, 1967).
- Nash, John D. "The Salmon River Mission of 1855," Idaho Yesterdays, XI (Spring, 1967), 22-31.
- Nibley, Hugh. "Tenting, Toil and Taxing," Western Political Quarterly, XIX (December, 1966), 599-630.
- "Negroes and Mormons, Romney and God," Reveille, II (April, 1967), 6-10.
- Olson, John Alden. "Proselytism, Immigration and Settlement of Foreign Converts to the Mormon Culture in Zion," *Journal of the West*, VI (April, 1967), 189-204.
- Page, Josephine. "Kimberly As I Remember Her," Utah Historical Quarterly, XXXV (Spring, 1967), 112-120.
- Pawar, Sheelwant B. "The Structure and Nature of Labor Unions in Utah: An Historical Perspective, 1890-1920," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Summer, 1967), 236-255.
- Petersen, William J. "Mormon Trails in Iowa," Palimpsest, XLVII (September, 1966), 353-384.
- Pinney, Marie. "Charles Becker: Pony Express Rider and Oregon Pioneer," Oregon Historical Quarterly, LXVII (September, 1966), 221-227. Trip through Utah during the Utah War preparations.
- Rhoades, Gale. "Utah's Old Spanish Mine," Desert, XXX (July-August, 1967), 34-36.
- Shipps, Jan. "Utah Comes of Age Politically: A Study of the State's Politics in the Early Years of the Twentieth Century," *Utah Historical Quarterly* XXXV (Spring, 1967), 91-111.
- "The Spectacular Rise of the Mormon Church," Readers Digest, XC (February, 1967), 78-82.
  - Condensed from U.S. News and World Report (September 26, 1966).
- Wadsworth, Nelson. "Guns of the Mormons," Guns (March, 1967), 28.
- Walker, Don D. "From Self-Reliance to Cooperation: The Early Development of the Cattlemen's Associations in Utah," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXV (Summer, 1967), 187-201.
- Weber, Francis J. "Father Lawrence Scanlan's Report of Catholicism in Utah, 1880," *Utah Historical Quarterly*, XXXIV (Fall, 1966), 283-289.

- Williams, Burton J. "Mormons, Mining and the Golden Trumpet of Moroni," Midwest Quarterly, VIII (October, 1966), 67-77.
- Wilson, Dave. "Thirteen Years to Zion," Texas Parade (October, 1966), 44-48. Mormons and Lyman Wight in Texas.
- Westbound: Magazine of Literature. Edited by Steve Bryant. Salt Lake City: 2011 Sheridan Road, 1967+. \$.35.
  - May and June published. A mimeographed periodical. Has many Mormon allusions.

## SELECTED ARTICLES ABOUT GEORGE ROMNEY

- "As Romney goes to the voters . . ." U.S. News and World Report (March 6, 1967), 38.
- Boroson, Warren. "George Romney: Man and Mormon," Fact (May-June, 1967), 3-13.
- Brower, B. "Puzzling Front Runner," Life, LXII (May 5, 1967), 84-8.
- Caesar, Gene. "The Messiah From Michigan," True (May, 1967), 14+.
- "Mrs. Romney's Quandary: Concerning Mormon Treatment of Negroes," Christian Century, LXXXIV (February 8, 1967), 165.
- "The Religious Issue-1968," Christianity Today (March 17, 1967), 42-43.
- "Romney the Unready," Economist, CCXXII (March 4, 1967), 822.
- Shannon, W.V., "George Romney: Holy and Hopeful," Harper's, CCXXXIV (February, 1967), 55-62.
- Witcover, Jules. "George Romney's Road-show Hamlet," Reporter (March 23, 1967), 36-37.